River Place Owners’ Association

FINAL Minutes from the Board of Directors’ Monthly Meeting

Wednesday, June 5, 2013 – 6:00 PM

In Attendance – Board of Directors
Robert Lesnick – President, South

Sara Shahade – Vice President, Parcel 5 
Troy Dibley – Treasurer, North

Janice Mays – Parcel 5
Jim Wolf – Director, Parcel 5 (Alternate for Vikram Reddy)
Robert Turman – Secretary, North (Arrived at 6:33 p.m.)

Regrets – Board of Directors

Pat Fairman – Director, West

Vikram Reddy – Director, Parcel 5

Rob Vignato – Director, East

In Attendance – Property Management Personnel
Will Smith – Assistant General Manager
I. Call to Order

A meeting of the River Place Owners’ Association Board of Directors convened on Wednesday, June 5, 2013 inside the South Building’s Party Room.  Board President Robert Lesnick called the meeting to order at 6:29 p.m.

II. Approval of Meeting Agenda – May 2, 2013
At the request of Mr. Lesnick, a discussion concerning the “AT&T Tower” will be added to Section F (“New Business”) of the agenda.
At the request of Mr. Smith, a discussion concerning the “River Place Newsletter” will be added to Section G (“Management Report”) of the agenda.

MOTION: Ms. Shahade moved to approve the June 5, 2013 meeting agenda as amended above.  Mr. Wolf seconded, and the June 5, 2013 meeting agenda was unanimously approved by those Board members present
(4-0-0, as Mr. Turman had not yet arrived).

(Mr. Turman arrived at this juncture at 6:33 p.m.)
III. Approval of May 2, 2013 Meeting Minutes 
At the request of Mr. Wolf, Jim Wolf should be removed from “Regrets – Board of Directors” on Page 1.
At the request of Mr. Dibley, the motion in Section VI.B should be changed to read: “MOTION: Ms. Mays moved to approve the Valley Crest Landscape maintenance bid as described in Section B above, subject to approval of River Place association counsel in confirmation of jurisdiction.  Ms. Shahade seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (6-0-0).”
At the request of Mr. Lesnick, “Mr. Lesnick” should be changed to “Mr. Smith” within Section IV.A, Item 2 under “ACTION”.
At the request of Ms. Mays, the word “filing” should be changed to “filling” in Section VII.A, Item 8 under “ACTION”.
At the request of Mr. Dibley, the following text should be changed from Section VII.A, Item 9 to Item 10 under that same section: “Mr. Chai, an architect, will attend the June Board meeting to relay options to expand parking by extending the deck.”
At the request of Mr. Dibley, the picture in Section VII.A should be flipped.
MOTION: Ms. Shahade moved to approve the May 2, 2013 meeting minutes with the above revisions.  Ms. Mays seconded, and the May 2, 2013 meeting minutes were approved by those Board members present (5-0-0).
IV. Reports
A. President’s Report by Mr. Lesnick: 
1. Mr. Lesnick reported that Mr. O’Rourke will be leaving River Place a week from Monday, June 10th.  Ms. Shahade and Mr. Smith are planning a barbeque and gift to thank him.
2. Mr. Lesnick relayed that the re-paving and space re-numbering has been completed.  Three spaces were lost during the restriping, and Mr. Smith has assigned spaces to those who lost their space.  Mr. Lesnick recommended retaining the temporary spaces and making them available for building use. Mr. Smith recommended giving the gatehouse the exclusive use of the spaces.  In the future, if the temporary spaces become problematic and a safety issue, then the matter can be revisited at a future date.
ACTION: Mr. Smith will review the contractor lot use and use of temporary spaces with the other River Place managers at the next managers’ monthly meeting.

3. Mr. Dibley approached the subject of selling some of the OA parking spaces to residents. Mr. Lesnick believed that if spaces were sold, then they should be owner-occupied spaces.  The Board concurred with Mr. Lesnick’s comment.
ACTION: Mr. Smith will acquire a list of the OA parking spaces and send information to the OA Board concerning the location and rental status of each parking space.
C. Managers’ Monthly Meeting: Mr. Smith relayed that the managers discussed the flyers, speed bumps, duct work, and sealing of the vaults during their most recent meeting.  The new speed bumps will be installed, and Mr. Smith will have flyers passed out to announce the work.  Vehicles will be moved to the front lot during the work, and parking will be prorated on those days.
D. Entertainment Center Task Force: Mr. Smith relayed that there will be a task force meeting on Monday, June 10, 2013 to decide on a schematic design for the Entertainment Center.  E-mails have been sent out notifying all task force members of the meeting.  The decision that results from the meeting will go to print on Wednesday, June 12, 2013 and will be released the following day.  Mr. Smith will meet with Mr. O’Rourke prior to his departure to acquire all the necessary information concerning the Entertainment Center project. 
V. Treasurer’s Report by Troy Dibley
A. Updates on Previous Action Items:
1. Mr. Dibley relayed that the BB&T account containing $4,449 has been closed, and RPOA has received a check for that amount which has been deposited into the OA’s BB&T operating account.
2. Mr. Dibley presented the new account breakdown:
BB&T houses the OA’s main operating account.  Merrill Lynch houses the OA’s reserves account.  An account has been retained with Lafayette Federal Credit Union to maintain a working relationship with that institution.
ACTION: Mr. Dibley will continue researching other CD accounts to diversify the OA’s funds.
3. Mr. Dibley reviewed the fiscal year budget performance for the period of May 2012 through April 2013: 
a. The actual vs. budgeted income shows that building assessments, parking fees, tax assessments and commercial rent were all collected.  The actual “Other Income” line item totaled $47,000 over the budgeted amount.  One reason for this was Arlington County’s reimbursement for the relocated parkers during the sewer project.  Costs for these spaces have been taken out of the reserves.  As a result, the actual overage is not as high as $47,000.  During the next fiscal year, the higher totals for “Entertainment Center Income” and “Interest Income” will be figured into the new budget, thereby creating less of a variance.
ACTION: At the request of the Board, Mr. Smith will check on the association’s real estate taxes which are due within the next week. 
b. “Transfers from Reserves” showed an annual budget of $595,000 for the capital expenditures, but actual spending only totaled $183,000.  This was due to the Entertainment Center Project bills coming in during the coming year rather than last year.  Transfers to reserves done by Zalco show a positive variance of $125,000 due to two extra transfers approved by the Board of Directors.

c. Concerning expenses, “Utilities” were listed as coming in under budget.  However, they were actually on target.  The variance shown was because of the East and West Buildings not submitting their bills on time. “Contracted Services” showed a positive variance due to snow removal fees being minimal.  “Repairs and Maintenance” expenses were high due to the emergency work done in the garages.  The “Insurance” line item showed a variance because of a late payment.  “Payroll” was on target.  The “Taxes and Licenses” line item showed a variance due to a refund for the health care credit.  The “Administrative” line item was on budget. The “Rent” variance was a result of the credit union space not being paid for, as well as only paying for rent on the ATM.
ACTION: Mr. Smith will reach out to all River Place building managers to get any missing bills.
d. Total operating expenses were under by six percent, and the actual income was higher than the budgeted amount – a positive fact for RPOA.  Mr. Dibley found that the association’s expenses are being reasonably managed, and noted that there have been no increases in building assessments or parking fees in the last three years.  Mr. Dibley stated that eventually, there will have to be an increase in those areas to accommodate the increase in operating expenses.
ACTION: Mr. Dibley will work with Mr. Smith and the association’s attorney to evaluate the bylaw policy and rent amount being paid to the South Building for the OA and Entertainment Center.  This is being done because Mr. Lesnick would like to ascertain the market value on that space. 
4. The RPOA (Revised) Delinquency Policy was reviewed by the Board (see the “Delinquency Policy” document attached to these minutes).  The Delinquency Policy outlines the jurisdiction the manager has regarding writing off fees associated with building assessments, commercial assessments, parking assessments, real estate assessments, license payments for RPOA parking spaces, and other income up to the amount of $100 per year. 
MOTION: Ms. Mays moved to adopt the RPOA Delinquency Policy.  Mr. Lesnick seconded, and the RPOA Delinquency Policy was unanimously approved by those Board members present (5-0-0).

5. Mr. Dibley reviewed with the Board the four policy changes that have recently been revised or created.  These policies include the Delinquency Policy, the Emergency Expenditures Policy, the Credit Card Policy, and the Investment Policy. (See the above-noted reports attached to these minutes.)
ACTION: Mr. Dibley requested that The Professional Documents Service attach the above-noted policies to the June 5, 2013 meeting minutes.

6. Due to the process of setting up a merchant account for the credit card machine, Mr. Dibley is still in the process of acquiring a credit card terminal.

VI. Board Approvals
A. Bids for Consideration
1. Carrier HVAC Commercial Service submitted a service renewal agreement for an annual amount of $6,480 with the option to pay $1,620 quarterly.
DECISION & ACTION: The Board of Directors agreed to pay Carrier on a quarterly basis for HVAC services.  Mr. Lesnick signed the Carrier service agreement to pay the $1,620 quarterly fee.

B. New Business
1. Architectural Enhancement Project: Mr. Wolf presented the following information:
a. The architect, Mr. Chai, came out and viewed the South Building and presented Mr. Wolf with a possible design for the OA Board to review.  The design uses the existing garage and contractor lot on the South Building.  Mr. Chai’s proposed design maintains 14 parking spaces at ground level and also adds 23 parking spaces, eight rental apartments, 4,800 square feet of office rental space, and either adds 4,000 square feet of garden space or seven extra parking spaces.
b. Mr. Wolf suggested that selling some current OA spaces would now give the Board a better idea of what the market price would be for new additional parking spaces.
c. The Board has obtained copies of the original site plan that has included the construction in the area designed by Mr. Chai.
d. The Board discussed that no views from the building would be blocked by the project, with the possible exception of FaxPlus. The architect is expected to render what the expected view will be from the building.

ACTIONS: (1) Confirmation will be sought from the association’s attorneys concerning whether the area was part of the original site plan.  Mr. Lesnick would like to see a cost study performed.  (2) Mr. Wolf will set up a meeting with Mr. Chai, and may possibly arrange for him to attend the next Board of Directors meeting.  (3) Mr. Lesnick will contact the Boston-based company that handles the Rosslyn Revitalization Project to inquire whether they are willing to speak with the OA Board.

2. AT&T Tower: (See the document attached to these minutes.)

a. The Board reviewed and discussed the possibility of AT&T installing a rooftop antenna on the South Building.  The project proposes six rooftop antennas to be placed flushed against the South Building’s roof.  The antennas would not be higher than any other existing roof structures.  It was reported that the South Building’s Board of Directors previously reviewed and approved the AT&T rooftop antennas.
MOTION: Ms. Mays moved to approve the AT&T rooftop antennas to be placed atop the South Building.  Mr. Shahade seconded, and the AT&T rooftop antenna was unanimously approved by those Board members present (5-0-0).

VII. Project Reports
A. Management Report: Mr. Smith presented the following information: 
1. The draft River Place newsletter was distributed to the members of the OA Board for review.
ACTION: The Board requested that a notification to residents be included in the newsletter concerning a band practice that will likely be heard by River Place residents. The Board also requested that a picture of Mr. Smith’s son in his Superman costume also be included in the next newsletter.
2. The association’s delinquency total presently stands at $607.24.  The entire total is comprised of accounts with an overdue balance of 120 days or greater.
3. There are currently 3,056 release & waiver forms on file for use of the entertainment center.
4. Mr. Smith has contacted all parties that could be associated with the abandoned generator.  However, it has not yet been claimed by any of those parties.  After a VIN-number search, it was determined that this model predates current technology and records would be found only on paper.  The generator is now considered obsolete and holds no monetary value.
ACTION: Mr. Smith will contact Monday Properties to remove the generator.

5. Work on the South Building pole light has been scheduled and is due to be completed by the end of June.

6. The general contractor hired by Valley Crest to repair the water feature cannot commit to the job until Monday, June 24th, thereby delaying completion of the project.
7. The speed bump work is currently being coordinated with a new manager from Arlington County.
8. ESSI will be installing new cameras in the Entertainment Center lobby at the end of June.
9. Mr. Smith obtained the signatures required for the credit card machine.
10. On Wednesday, May 22, 2013, the visitor’s gate came down on a vehicle that was entering River Place.  A claim was submitted to Harford and Mr. Tefera, the owner of the vehicle, has been reimbursed $621.18 for damages.
ACTION: Mr. Smith will investigate why the insurance company paid for the damages when there is a deductible that must be met.
11. The air conditioning unit in the gatehouse is broken, and a temporary, mobile unit has been purchased.  Mr. Smith requested the permission of the Board to move forward with receiving bids for a new unit.
ACTION: Mr. Smith will acquire bids to furnish and install a new A/C unit for the gatehouse.
12. The Board discussed acquiring a golf cart for use by the security team.
MOTION: Mr. Lesnick moved to authorize Mr. Smith to acquire golf cart bids for review by the Board of Directors.  Ms. Mays seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved by those Board members present (5-0-0).

VIII. Adjournment

With no other business brought forward, the June 5, 2013 meeting of the River Place Owners Association Board of Directors was officially adjourned at 8:58 p.m.  Board members then proceeded into a closed Executive Session to discuss confidential matters relative to the association.
The next OA Board of Directors meeting is presently scheduled for Wednesday, July 10, 2013 at 6:00 p.m.
These minutes were respectfully drafted and submitted by:
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Sara Shahade, Secretary
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